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June 1, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is an ordinance that (1) authorizes the King County Executive to execute a Contract for a $6.85 million Section 108 Loan Guarantee with the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD); (2) authorizes the executive to execute a Loan Agreement  with the King County Housing Authority (KCHA) to finance the construction of the supporting infrastructure at the Greenbridge Project; and (3), provides revenues for the principal and interest of the HUD Section 108 Loan, pledging the County’s full faith and credit as backing for the loan from HUD.  

As directed last September by Motion 11990, we sought this financing as part of the County’s $10 million pledge to the Greenbridge project which was made at the time of KCHA’s Hope VI application to HUD.  The HUD 108 program is a loan guarantee program which allows the County to borrow up to five times its annual Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) entitlement.  The County pledges its future CDBG funds as security for the loan and HUD acts a guarantor of the 108 loan, promising investors that the loan will be repaid.  The HUD 108 program allows the County to relend the funds to finance economic development or other capital facilities projects that directly benefit low and moderate income people.

The County will reloan $6.75 million to the KCHA to partially meet the County’s financial pledge to the KCHA’s HOPE VI development at Greenbridge (formerly Park Lake Homes I).  The remaining $100,000 proceeds from the HUD 108 loan will pay for transaction costs associated with HUD 108 borrowing. 
KCHA will use the funds from this loan to construct supporting infrastructure (roads, sidewalks, open space, etc) at Greenbridge and also construct a food bank for White Center.  If the KCHA spends the funds on the intended activities, the loan will be forgiven.  The loan will be repaid back over a 10-20 period from the following County sources:



Roads




$2,135,586



Surface Water Management

$   563,199



Parks (REET funds)


$   765,453



HOF/CX



$1,358,904



CDBG




$2,026,858


The HOPE VI development supports the community development objectives of the King County Consortium’s Consolidated Housing and Community Development plan.  The development will provide decent affordable housing and establish and maintain a suitable living environment.

There are three documents I will need to execute in order to complete this transaction.  The first is the HUD Contract for Loan Guarantee Assistance, that HUD is currently finalizing, and any related documents that are required.  The second is the King County Promissory Note (not to exceed $6,850,000).  The third is the King County Housing Authority-King County Loan Agreement which the Prosecuting Attorney is finalizing with the Housing Authority.  I will send these to you within the next week.

Please join me in supporting this project.  The Office of Business Relations and Economic Development and the Department of Community and Human Services have assured me that the projects can meet all applicable federal regulations.

If you have any questions or would like to be briefed on this ordinance, please call Ray Moser, Manager, Economic Development Program at (206) 205-0707.  

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff



 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Ken Guy, Interim Division Director, Finance and Business Operations, (FBO), DES

George Olson, Financial Accounting Supervisor, FBO, DES

Jackie McLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)


Linda Peterson, Program Manager, Housing and Community Development DCHS

George Northcroft, Director, Business Relations and Economic Development (BRED)

Ray Moser, Manager, Economic Development Program BRED

